GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 July 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly (From 7:05pm)
Mr A. Jones 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade

Apologise


None
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/028

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the July general meeting. The Chair advised she had recently represented the Commissioners on Tynwald Day.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/029
	The Town Clerk reported the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had expressed concerns relating to the purchase of a dolphin as an Any Other Business Item and not as a declared item of business on the agenda for this meeting. This prevented those who had sent an apology from receiving notice of this item and contributing to the matter. The Town Clerk advised this resolution was subject to a requirement for crowd funding to meet some of the costs and it would be normal practice for the Board to review this matter including giving final approval once the value of the crowd was known. This would permit further consideration of the potential procurement of this sculpture by the full Board at a future Board meeting.
Ms Kelly attended the meeting at 7:05pm. 
Mrs Moughtin stated this proposal should have been a formal notice of motion and asked where the funding was coming from to pay for this item because a budget had not been set aside for this purpose. The Deputy Chair stated the sculpture was constructed from glass fibre which is harmful to the environment and rate payer funding should not be given by the Commissioners to a charity. The Deputy Chair proposed this purchase should be the subject of a formal notice of motion including actual costings. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and Ms Kelly agreed to submit this information when the purchase of this sculpture was next discussed. The Board unanimously agreed this matter must be reviewed as a formal agenda item at a future Board meeting if the procurement of this sculpture was to take place.    The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 16 June 2022. The Mr Jones proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Crompton seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 


	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	22/030
	Item 22/023 Slieau Whallian View and Oak Park
The Board noted the first cut was completed by the Commissioners in June 2022 following the land transfer agreement being lodged by the developer with the Commissioners’ advocate. The Town Clerk reported the turf hedge opposite the Highwayman Public House had been cut with a flail mower at the end of June leaving the Rockmount side of this hedge to be cut by the Commissioners’ staff. This took place later than expected on 11 July 2022.

Item 22/025 Western Swimming Pool Order

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 8.

Item 22/026 Audits

The Town Clerk reported the external audit fieldwork commenced on 12 July 2022. The full statement of accounts for 2021/22 would be made available at the next Board meeting to the Commissioners. 
The Deputy Chair reiterated the contents of the Internal Audit report for discharging the elected Commissioners’ data protection and security obligations. The Chair advised a budget was proposed to provide information technology systems for the Commissioners which would link into the rescoping planned for the website including engaging in social media communications as a Commissioner. The Chair advised this item would be discussed at the next Board meeting.

Item 22/027 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Men in Sheds representatives had been advised at a meeting on 11 July 2022 that the Board had agreed a peppercorn rental for a one year period. At this meeting the scope of the building renovation works to be undertaken by the Commissioners was set out. 

The Town Clerk reported the poor condition of Peel’s roads and footways had been reported to the Department of Infrastructure on a number of occasions including when their Minister had attended the Board meeting earlier this year.

The Town Clerk reported a Department for Enterprise consultation was in progress for the 2023 TT Schedule with a closing date of 19 August 2023. Mr Wade proposed the Commissioners’ concerned expressed at the last Board meeting should be sent to the Department with a recommendation that the schedule is not changed. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Board noted no any other business items were raised for discussion.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/031
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 21 June 2022 and these minutes would be circulated to the Board.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

Item 6 North and West Area Plan
The Board noted the contents of Cabinet Office communication dated 23 June 2022 and the area plan proposal for Peel. The Town Clerk highlighted the following matters:

The Commissioners’ land adjacent to Marine Parade had been rezoned as public open space without it previously being identified by the Cabinet Office in any of their previous three consultations. Mr Crompton stated the Cabinet Office had previously advised residents this would occur in January 2022 only to later give written assurances to the Commissioners this had not taken place and no zoning decisions had been made at this time. The Town Clerk advised this is a valuable brownfield site on Peel’s Promenade and has vital role to play in recreation, employment and tourism for the Town. The Town Clerk advised there is very little employment land zoned in Peel. The existing factory land off Ramsey Road has been changed to residential without highlighting the change in status of this land. The light industrial land opposite Ballaterson Meadow is now rezoned as public open space and the remaining green field employment land is in an undesirable location between the Fish Yards and the proposed site for the sewerage works. The Town Clerk advised insufficient land options now existed for employment land in Peel particularly for small starter units and the creative employment sectors. The Town Clerk advised no additional or reserve sites were zoned for regional sewerage treatment works which could continue to create problems for this vital infrastructure project with a history of prolonged and lengthy delays. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ campsite had been zoned as primary school and the land which the Department for Education had purchased for this purpose was zoned as public open space. However, the land between the Campsite and Ballaquane Road had been proposed as public open space presumably to replace the Campsite. The Town Clerk reported two further public open space anomalies. The first being the rezoning of the Department’s land at the bottom of Peel Hill from public open space to employment and the removal of the open space designation on the land adjacent to Reayrt Aalin.

The Town Clerk report no new sites had specifically been zoned for residential and the only greenfield land for this purpose was at Ballaterson Farm which was located in the least sustainable location for linking into the existing facilities the Peel Service Centre has to offer. The Chair thanked the Town Clerk for describing the important differences between the existing 1989 Peel Plan and the proposed Plan for the West and recommended the Cabinet Office should be invite to the next Board meeting. This will allow the Commissioners to submit their considered response to this area plan consultation by the 16 September 2022. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/033

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had met on 16 June 2022 these minutes would be circulated to the Board.
Item 8 Western Swimming Pool Order
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’ communication dated 8 July 2022 and their terms of reference for the review of all regional pools. Mr Jones stated the Department had not provided any feedback on their consultation with local authorities prior to taking this matter to Tynwald and had not amended their draft order in any way as a consequence of the consultation. Mr Jones stated this was again an example of constituent authorities having no say in the governance or financial management of these joint Boards. The Town Clerk reported the Clerk’s had discussed this matter with the new Minister for Infrastructure at their meeting on 18 July 2022. The Minister had stated the Order was required at this time to ensure the Swimming Pool Boards could delay putting their budget estimates to the constituent local authorities from August 2022 to November 2022. The Minister emphasised the increase in contributions was a maximum rate and the constituent local authorities could set the budget at a lower rate. The Town Clerk advised he had already been contacted by representatives from the Western Swimming Pool to ascertain if the Commissioners would be willing to increase their contributions this financial year as provided for within this new Order. The Town Clerk expressed concerns that should an application for higher contribution payments be received by the constituent authorities’ problems would ensue if a payment was withheld or refused when this Order had specifically been approved by Tynwald for this purpose. The Board noted this update and were concerned that a permanent Order of this nature had been approved by Tynwald prematurely when their review of regional pools was in progress. The Board expressed their concern the constituent authorities had not been consulted to date as part of this review.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/034
	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had not taken place in June 2022.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/035
	Item 10 Bathing Water Quality Meeting Review 
The Board reviewed the discussions which took place with the Manx Utility Authority and the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture concerning the quality and designation of sea water on 14 July 2022. The Board noted the Department’s approval when designating a bathing beach to the EU 2006 Standards resulted in weekly quality testing to retain this bathing beach designation status. The Board noted the Department would refuse applications for bathing beach designation if sewerage treatment was not in place which then should result in no testing taking place. The Board noted usually the historic data was assessed over a four year period on bathing beaches. However, if sewerage treatment had recently been installed then the data would only be assessed from the date sewerage treatment became operational. The Board noted Peel was not a designated bathing beach and monthly testing was only occurring by Ministerial decision The Board noted Peel Beach had recorded predominately excellent, good or suitable quality bathing water since 2021 under the monthly testing regime and the poor quality reported on the Department’s website was as a consequence of the reinterpretation of 1976 tests undertaken within the previous four year period. The Town Clerk reported he had made the necessary arrangements with the Department and the Government’s analysts to reinstate weekly testing in the August Summer holidays on Peel Beach. The raw data results for this additional weekly testing would be displayed on the Promenade including the dates when future tests would take place. The cost of this testing would be borne by the Commissioners. 
Item 11 Community Wildlife Project in Peel

The Board noted the content of communication dated 24 June 2022 from the Manx Wildlife Trust to develop some local wildlife projects in Peel. The Deputy Chair proposed Ms Kelly and Mr Jones should represent the Commissioners when a meeting is held with the Wildlife Trust on 11 August 2022. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.  
Item 12 Peel Bay Action Group

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Peel Bay Action Group dated 28 June 2022. Mr Jones stated this information had previously been presented to the relevant Government Scrutiny Committees and reported to Tynwald. This had not resulted in any changes to current regional sewerage treatment strategy. Mr Jones noted Tynwald had recently approved the additional funding required to make regional treatment in Peel a reality by 2024. The Chair requested a response be drafted to the Group outlining the Commissioners’ ongoing support for regional treatment as the most viable solution to deliver sewerage treatment in the foreseeable future.  

	
	
	

	ITEM 13 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/036
	The Town Clerk advised the agreement for the HSBC loan facility required extending and copies of the existing and extension agreement were available for inspection. The Town Clerk recommended:

1. The Commissioners has the power to borrow and the purpose for which it will borrow under the Facility Agreement as amended and restated by the Agreement is consistent with the power in section 51 of the Local Government Act 1985.

2. it is in the best interest of, and to the advantage and further benefit of the Commissioners, for the Commissioners to enter into the Agreement and the terms of both the Agreement and the Facility Agreement as amended and restated were hereby approved and that the Commissioners will comply with the obligations set out in the Agreement and the Facility Agreement (as amended and restated by the Agreement). 

3. Hazel Hannan (Commissioner & Lead Member for Finance and Staff Resource Committee); Alan Glyn Jones (Commissioner & Lead Member for Property and Asset Management Committee) and Derek James Sewell (Town Clerk) are hereby authorised to sign the Agreement and any other documents that may be considered by such signatory necessary or desirable for the purposes of carrying into effect any of the foregoing resolutions or the transactions contemplated thereby; and

4. the Commissioners takes such steps and execute such further documents as required by the Treasury and/or the Bank in order to give full effect to the Agreement and the Facility Agreement as amended and restated by the Agreement.

The Deputy Chair requested an update on the repairs to the Peel Hill kissing gate, hedge cutting, street cleaning, painting of Commissioners’ properties and repairs to Reayrt Aalin.

Mrs Moughtin asked about the contents of the Newsletter released by the Commissioners. The Town Clerk advised the Board were provided with copies of this document for comment prior to it being finalised.

Mrs Moughtin asked for an update on winter caravan parking, Manx Utility Authority pumping station gardens and the costs for Marine Parade street trading costs including toilet provision.

The Deputy Chair advised Commissioners tours could be arranged of the Energy from Waste Plant.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 9:21pm

	
	
	

	
	
	


4
5

